
LUCAS COUNTY REGIONAL HEALTH DISTRICT 

Board of Health Meeting

Department of Operations Center (DOC) #254

January 23, 2014 – 8:30 A.M.

Roll Call

A roll call was taken of Board members for attendance. 

Present: Barbara Conover, Mary Duncan, Perlean Griffin, Matthew Heyrman, Donald Murray, A. Debra Nicotra, Robert Reinbolt, Barbara Sarantou, Hans Schmalzried, Dr. Donna Woodson
Absent: Darlene Chaplin, Reynald Debroas, Dr. Christopher Sherman (all excused)
Guests:; Cathy Noble, ONA Representative; Jennifer Gottschalk, Union Stewart, AFSCME; Stacy DeBruyne, PIO; Kevin Halligan, Registrar, Vital Statistics; Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Clinic Physician; Brandon Palinski, Intern; Victoria Kronk, Intern; Paula Joshua-Williams, MPH Student; Brenda Meyer, Assistant Prosecutor; Meghan Lane, New Employee
Staff:  Mary Frank, Dr. David Grossman, Barbara Gunning, Joanne Melamed, David Miller, Larry Vasko, Eric Zgodzinski
Dr. Donna Woodson, President, called the meeting to order. 
Introduction of Guests

Larry Vasko introduced Cathy Noble, Jennifer Gottschalk, Stacy DeBruyne, Kevin Halligan, Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Brandon Palinski, Victoria Kronk, Paula Joshua-Williams, and Brenda Meyer. He also introduced Meghan Lane, new employee. 

Minutes of December 12, 2013
The minutes of the December 12, 2013 meeting were reviewed. A change was made: On page 2 under Ad Hoc Committee Report, line 2, add the words “professional health care providers”.  Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the minutes as amended. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. A vote was taken of those present. Motion carried.

Agenda
Dr. Woodson announced that the Board would hold an executive session to discuss a legal matter. 

Vouchers

A. Debra Nicotra reported in the absence of Dr. Christopher Sherman. The Audit/Finance Committee met on January 21, 2014 and reviewed the January vouchers. Larry Vasko noted two items. He explained that on page 2 that Tommygate is a lift gate installed on the Shots 4 Tots van for both the dental and vision programs. On page 4, Toledo Sign equipment is for directional signage for the Western Lucas County Clinic. A. Debra Nicotra reported that the committee found the Bill Schedule to be satisfactory and recommended approval. Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the payment of the January vouchers. Mary Duncan seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Nominations Committee Report

Donald Murray and Perlean Griffin served on the Nominations Committee. Mr. Murray reported that Board members would elect a President and Vice President of this Board at today’s meeting. The term is for one year. 
President

Mr. Murray reported that there was only one nominee, Dr. Donna A. Woodson, who came forward regarding her interest to retain the presidency. The floor was opened for anyone who wished to be President for 2014. Donald Murray read the nominations from the floor three times and asked if there were any write-in candidates. There were no additional nominees.
A. Debra Nicotra made a motion to close the nominations from the floor for the position of President.  Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. Dr. Donna Woodson was appointed President by acclamation.
Vice President

Mr. Murray reported that no one had submitted a nomination for the position of Vice President. Robert Reinbolt was asked if he was interested in continuing in that position. Robert Reinbolt stated that he would be willing to serve as Vice President provided no one else was interested. The floor was open for anyone wishing to be Vice President for 2014. Donald Murray read the nominations from the floor three times and asked if there were any write-in candidates. There were no additional nominees.

Matt Heyrman made a motion to close the nominations from the floor for the position of Vice President. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. Robert Reinbolt was appointed Vice President by acclamation.
Old Business
Follow-Up Items

Medication Take Back Program

Barbara Gunning will report on this item under her committee report. There was agreement.

Prosecutor’s Update

Dr. Donna Woodson said that the Board needs to go into executive session for the Prosecutor’s Update to address a legal concern. 

Executive Session

The following individuals were asked to stay for the executive session: Brenda Meyer, Dr. David Grossman, Larry Vasko, Barbara Gunning, Eric Zgodzinski and Stacy DeBruyne.  Hans Schmalzried made a motion that the Board go into executive session to discuss a legal matter. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken. The Board went into executive session at approximately 8:50 a.m. and returned to regular session at 9:30 a.m. 

Ad-Hoc Committee Report (WLCC)

No Report.

New Business

Prevent Blindness

Dr. David Grossman reported that Prevent Blindness of Northwest Ohio has decided to recognize the Health Department in March as part of their People of Vision Awards. Consequently, we have been asked to get a table. The cost is $5,000 for one table or $10,000 for two tables. There is also a second year financial commitment of $5,000. Dr. Grossman stated that he supports this program and that he had made a commitment to provide 20 hours of personal support to their efforts. The source of funding would come from the general fund (Administration). Dr. Grossman is requesting the Board’s support and approval to purchase one or two tables for this event.
Robert Reinbolt raised a concern with the second year financial commitment. Dr. Woodson indicated her support regarding our participation; however, she also shared her concern about the two year financial commitment. She stated the need to provide a “story” regarding the Vision Program. She suggested an attempt to adjust the price due to our governmental status. Dr. Grossman said that this could be a possibility; however, the first year commitment would be $5,000 and a second year commitment would be an additional $5,000. A suggestion was made to check with the Prosecutor’s Office to see if this is an allowable expense.   
Joanne Melamed will follow up with the Auditor’s Office. There was agreement.

The Board agreed that it would commit to $10,000 over two years subject to the availability of funds for the second year. 

Mary Duncan made a commitment to purchase a ticket for $500. The cost of the ticket will be applied towards the initial $5,000 cost.
Confirmation of New/Separated Employees

Larry Vasko reported that Meghan Lane was hired as a Sanitarian-in-Training on December 13, 2013 at a rate of $16.04 per hour. She replaces Kurt Susdorf. Norma Lake, Nurse Practitioner, was hired on December 31, 2013 at a rate of $38.00 per hour. Norma Lake will be working part time 16 hours per week and replaces Sally Royston. Also, Cheryl Murphy, Community Response Planner, resigned effective January 2, 2014. This position is already posted. 

Barbara Conover made a motion to approve the report. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Environmental Health Issues Committee

No report.

Personnel Committee

No report.

Audit/Finance Committee 
A. Debra Nicotra reported in the absence of Dr. Sherman as follows. The committee reviewed the following items: December 2013 Financial Status, January Bill Schedule, Grant Funded Programs, Contracts, Transfers of Appropriations, and Other Items—Clinic activity, Tuition Reimbursement Program for Non-Bargaining Unit Employees, Board Members’ payments paid through Payroll.

Update Grant Funded Programs

Total submitted applications in the amount of $4,549,774 for 2014 fiscal year, and during this same time period we were awarded $4,293,832 in funding. Total applications in the amount of $2,505,000 for 2015 fiscal year, and during this same time period we were awarded $2,480,000 in funding.

We submitted 1 grant application: Strategies for Increasing Teen Immunization Rates through Ohio Department of Health. 

We were awarded 8 grants:

1. Immunization Action Plan - $159,822

2. Dental Sealant - $71,250

3. Sexually Transmitted Diseases - $49,238

4. HIV Prevention - $285,039

5. Medical Reserve Corps (Capacity Building) - $3,5000

6. Safety Net - $65,000

7. Sixty Plus Clinic - $58,910

8. Creating Healthy Communities - $116,856

Two applications were denied:

1. Accreditation Readiness and CQI Support for Ohio LHD through Ohio Public Health Partnership - $7,216

2. Medical Reserve Corps Special Projects - $20,000

We have two pending applications:

1. Tuffs University Agriculture and Food Research Initiative for Childhood Obesity Prevention - $5,000

2. Strategies for Increasing Teen Immunization Rates - $17,500

There are ten contracts in the month of December/January:

1. National Association of County and City Health Commissioners (NACCHO) (Capacity Building) - $23,200

2. Ohio State University Center for Public Health - $13,900

3. Area Office on Aging of Northwestern Ohio - $58,910.05

4. IntelliCorp Records, Inc. - $199.50

5. AIDS Resource Center of Ohio - $35,615

6. University of Toledo Medical Center - $39,300

7. Nuestra Gente Community Projects, Inc. - $10,800

8. National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO) (Medical Reserve Corps) - $3,500

9. Dave M. Miller – not to exceed $45,000

10. Jarret Thompson Consulting - $8,500

Dr. Grossman said that the latter grant is a HRSA grant and it has already been submitted. Unfortunately, we are 49th in the nation for infant mortality. 

Dr. Grossman explained the Medical Reserve Corps (MRC) program, which consists of volunteer physicians, nurses, dentists, counselors, and other health care professionals who are utilized during emergency-type situations. This is an essential program for our community that needs better funding. Larry Vasko said that funding has been all but curtailed in this program area; however a current roster is always maintained. This program is essential in conducting a response to a large, long-term emergency response effort. 

Other Items – Transfers of Appropriation

A. Debra Nicotra read the following resolutions verbatim:

A transfer reallocates funds from one cost object to another. Board of Health Resolution is required to approve Transfers of Appropriations performed in the month of December 2013 in the ordinary course of business. Total of transfers was for $28,784.99, consisting of changes in various expense categories.

Board of Health Resolution is required to approve changes in Revenue Estimates and Expense Appropriations for the month of December 2013 in the amount of $416,739.44 for revenue estimates and $545,324.82 for expense appropriations. This represents adjustments in revenue estimates and appropriation for programs such as PHEP, CFHS, WIC, Commission on Minority Health, Public Health Infrastructure, Safety Net, PHER Phase III, PREP, Accreditation Support Initiative, Creating Healthy Communities, Dental Sealant, STD Control Programs, HIV Prevention, Immunization Action Plan, Medical Reserve Corps, and Sixty Plus.

Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the resolutions. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Other Items

Board of Health Member Payments

Administration discussed with committee members the possibility of having to process Board of Health members’ payments for meeting attendance through payroll. The Prosecutor’s Office is currently advising Administration and the Board of Health on the right course of action. 

Dr. Grossman said it seems that Board of Health members will eventually become employees of the County due to a recent IRS ruling. Other health departments have fought this same issue and lost. The Prosecutor’s Office is taking a stance of opposition on this particular issue. Jim Walter is taking the lead in this matter. 

Donald Murray noted that this issue came about through township discussions about three years ago as it relates to such items as recreation boards, boards of zoning and zoning boards of appeal. They make decisions and recommendations to the governing boards. Various issues are covered, such as, liability, exposure, coverage, protection, etc.

Dr. Grossman noted that the Board of Health has insurance coverage against potential lawsuits and this new proposal would have no bearing on Board protection. We are an independent governing board. There is more to come on this issue.

Clinic Analysis

Clinic Analysis for the months of November and December will be provided at the February 2014 meeting. The Ad-Hoc Committee will meet after a year’s worth of data is available.

Tuition Reimbursement Program

Administration continues to work on creating a policy for a Tuition Reimbursement Program for Non-Bargaining Employees. 
A report on a Tuition Reimbursement Program will be provided next month.

Donald Murray made a motion to accept the report. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Contracts

Dr. David Grossman said there are no additional contracts.

DIVISION REPORTS

Administrative Services

Joanne Melamed introduced Kevin Halligan, Registrar, Vital Statistics. He was involved in the Tent City event which was held on October 26, 2013.
A powerpoint was presented. Some of the highlights included funding sources, drawstring bags, collection of non-perishable food items, clothing, personal hygiene items, etc. The health department provided additional services at this event including HIV testing (66), flu vaccinations (85) and many referrals. Mr. Halligan thanked Matt Heyrman regarding zip code information that was used in this project. About 55 people from the area were served.
Joanne Melamed reported on several items including Medicaid Administrative Claiming (MAC), Inventory, and IT. A MAC claim was submitted to the Ohio Department of Health for the December 2013 time study for $47,889.50. The health department performed an inventory of equipment purchased with grant funds. All data is being converted to an inventory database system. IT is working to set up two new environmental laptops for testing with Healthspace. 

Community and Environmental Health Services
Eric Zgodzinski reported on flu vaccinations, new signage, Strategic Planning/PHAB Accreditation Process and Domain 12. 
Flu vaccinations

Last week at a special clinic, over 150 flu vaccinations were given to Lucas County residents within a two-hour window. Last Saturday, about 300 flu vaccinations were given within four hours. Another vaccination clinic is scheduled for this coming Saturday from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. at the health department. 

New Signage

New signage was recently installed at the Western Lucas County Clinic. Also, additional directional signs are on order and will be placed along the roadways.
Strategic Planning/PHAB Accreditation Process
Overall, much progress has taken place and we are about 13% done. There is much paperwork involved in this process including narratives and internal reports. Brandon Palinski, Intern, is spearheading and tracking this project. The committee has been working mainly on Domain 12, which is the Health Commissioner’s domain. 
Today, as part of Board member training, we will continue to work on Domain 12, which includes policy, powers of the Board and powers of the Health Commissioner, etc. We will continue to provide training to our Board members. When site reviews are done in about a year or two, Board members will become active participants. This session today could be used to count as one-quarter hour training toward the two-hour requirement. 
Please note the section about authority to conduct public health activities and other authority to conduct business. This authority is listed under the Ohio Revised Code (ORC). Board members were given instructions on how to access the ORC site. Mr. Zgodzinski read a segment under the ORC 3707 - Powers of the Board. This section also addresses two other items—Quarantine and Reimbursement. Training will also be provided on these particular items.
It is important to note that relative to Disasters, a succession process is in place for the health department. We have our Medical Director and Health Commissioner, Dr. David Grossman, who is first in command. Dr. Donna Woodson serves as second in command (first alternate) and then Dr. Christopher Sherman serves as third in command. That is the process and this is a “need to know” item for Board members. This information is also written into all health department grants. 
Larry Vasko added that twice a year the State routinely checks to verify that the Health Commissioner (Dr. Grossman), is available 24 hours a day and is contactable and available. Should Dr. Grossman not be available, then Dr. Woodson and/or Dr. Sherman would be contacted if necessary. 
Eric Zgodzinski reported that a Board Retreat will take place in March [Saturday, March 8] and Strategic Planning will be a main topic. A committee meeting will likely take place sometime in February for a “final wrap”. We will continue to work on this item. 

Health Services

Barbara Gunning provided a Powerpoint presentation and highlighted the following items: Flu Clinics, WIC, Human Trafficking, Mobile Dental Sealants, Healthy Start Grant, HIV/STD Program Site Visit, Syringe Exchange Program (SEP), Drug Take Back, CLIA, and Use of Incentives.
Flu Clinics

Eric Zgodzinski, the Disaster Preparedness team, and others who helped organize and staff the flu clinics received recognition. 

WIC – is 40 years old

In WIC, 2013 participation averaged 263,684 clients per month. Our grant is $2.4 million. We are proud of our WIC staff. We rank 6th nationally and we rank first in the Midwest as far as being the most cost effective. The staff continues to meet the needs of the population. Representatives from the State indicated that our WIC staff is one of the best in the nation.
Human Trafficking

Mary Jay, Disease Intervention Specialist (DIS), was just elected co-chair of the Lucas County Human Trafficking Coalition. She will also appear in a video that was recently developed by ODH. Next year she will serve as the chairperson.

Mobile Dental Sealants

This program is exceeding all of its goals. The target numbers surpassed 100% in both screenings and sealants.

Healthy Start Grant Submitted

The Healthy Start Grant was submitted last Tuesday. The goal is to reduce disparities in the health of mothers and babies experienced by racial and ethnic minorities.  We will also expand the Pathways Project. We also have a Child Fatality Review (CFR) Board and now we will focus/expand on fetal infant review. 

HIV/STD Program Site Visit

A site visit was held last week with the Ohio Department of Health and it went very well. Our risk assessment plan was favorable.  The Ohio Department of Health recognizes Art Matten and Mary Jay, our Disease Intervention Specialists, as the best in Ohio.

HIV Prevention – Syringe Exchange Program (SEP)
The HIV Prevention staff is leading a SEP Committee and investigation. This committee was formed to respond to pending legislation in the Ohio Senate that allows local health departments to start and to manage syringe exchange programs. Research reveals that SEP programs help reduce Hepatitis, Hepatitis C, HIV, and overdose deaths. They also help IV drug users get into treatment. 

Drug Take Back

There are four sites that have regularly open drug take back sites: the City of Sylvania, Sylvania Township, City of Maumee and City of Waterville. All of these sites accept pills; however they do not accept bottles, syringes or liquids. All sites are open 24/7, except the City of Waterville. It is open only during normal business days.

Matt Heyrman thanked Barbara Gunning for the report. He asked if there were any recommendations for the disposal of syringes and liquids. Barbara Gunning said that a brochure was available for the disposal of syringes for diabetic and/or vitamin deficient patients. This information will be posted on our website.

Board members expressed concern about the proper disposal of syringes and liquids. Dr. Grossman suggested discussions with representatives from the Drug Enforcement Agency and individuals involved with the Drug Take Back Projects locally. 
Larry Vasko volunteered to follow up on these items.

CLIA Update

Over the past month the following items were addressed/completed: technical consultant, new policies and procedures, data collection forms, and a patient look back on 563 patients. Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor, will be assisting our agency, so an appeal to the fine may be submitted. Our report will be sent to CLIA no later than Monday.
Use of Incentives

Victoria Kronk, Intern, helped with this project. This is what literature from actual research articles state: “Incentive programs have the potential to improve medical care and public health dramatically.” “Incentives can be an effective lever for changing behavior that will ultimately result in improved personal awareness of health status, better quality of care, and more efficient use of health resources.”
Two examples were provided supporting the use of incentives:
Randomized Controlled Trial of Financial Incentives for Smoking Cessation—
Those given information and financial incentives to quit were significantly more likely to stop smoking than those who only received program information.

Money talks: Financial Incentives for Health—Members of incentive groups lost significantly more weight than those in the comparison group. 

Health Commissioner’s Comments

Dr. David Grossman commented on the following items: Congratulations, Flu Season, DAC Letters, Healthy Start Grant, Vacancies and Plans for 2014.
Congratulations

Congratulations were extended to Dr. Woodson for her appointment as President of the Board and to Robert Reinbolt as Vice President. 
Flu Season

This year, the flu season is a serious one. Our numbers are up and people are dying from the flu, namely, HINI. Our health department has done an incredible job conducting regular and extra flu clinics, raising awareness about the risk of getting the flu, offering preventive measures, working with the news media, etc. All these efforts have led to an influx of people getting the vaccine. 

DAC Letter

The Health Commissioner and Board Member Donald Murray received a letter from Jeff Michaels, Chairman, District Advisory Council. Mr. Michaels requested a meeting on the 2015 budget prior to the DAC meeting in March. Administration and the Audit/Finance Committee have reviewed the 2015 proposed budget. We will be recommending a budget increase that is essential due to various reasons. Last year, a similar meeting was held with the DAC. Consequently, only one DAC member (John Jennewine) attended the meeting. Last year, we requested a zero percent increase, which was granted. We plan to hold a meeting sometime in February and will invite members of the District Advisory Council. 
Healthy Start Grant

The HRSA grant is a very competitive grant. Toledo is the 49th in infant mortality, so the need to obtain this grant is great. The City will match this grant and we appreciate their endorsement. 
Vacancies

There are currently several positions to be filled and we are still in the midst of filling those vacancies. There was a small amount of money in our budget due to these vacancies.

Plans for 2014

This year we will be working on our Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB) and our Needs Assessment for our agency. 

Other Items

Dr. Donna Woodson distributed a list of Board of Health Committees and membership. She asked that Board members review the committees and chairmen positions. Board members may contact either her or committee chairmen regarding their interest to serve on various committees and/or chairmen positions. Larry Vasko may also be contacted regarding questions about duties of the committees.

Dr. Woodson urged Board members to mark March 12, 2014 on their calendars for the Annual District Advisory Meeting. The meeting will be held at the Springfield Administrative Building in Holland, Ohio. She encouraged Board members to attend this very important meeting. 

Public Health in the News

Dr. Donna Woodson reported on public health in the news. 

Recent BLADE articles relative to the flu deaths in Lucas County have resulted in the general public being aware of the current flu situation and flu clinics that are available. It also allowed the health department to increase the number of flu vaccinations. Dr. Woodson urged everyone to get a flu vaccination. Dr. Grossman stated that the health department still has a supply of flu vaccine available and more vaccine has been ordered.

Dr. Woodson announced that there would be a Board of Health Retreat on Saturday, March 8, 2014, from 8:30 a.m. to 12 noon. It will be held at the Grand Plaza (formerly Best Western Hotel) on Summit Street. Dr. Grossman noted that agenda items will include important topics such as PHAB. 
Next Meeting

The next regular Board of Health meeting will be held on Thursday, February 27, 2014 at 8:30 a.m. at the Health Building, Department Operations Center (DOC) #254, 635 N. Erie Street, Toledo, Ohio.

Adjournment

Donald Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at approximately 11:25 a.m.
Signed:

____________________________________

Dr. Donna A. Woodson, President

Lucas County Regional Health District

Attested By:

___________________________________
David Grossman, M.D.

Secretary to the Board
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